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THE REGULAR MEETING of the ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS of the Town of Cortlandt was conducted at the Town Hall, 1 Heady St., Cortlandt Manor, NY on Wednesday, March 20th, 2019.  The meeting was called to order, and began with the Pledge of Allegiance.

David S. Douglas, Chairman presided and other members of the Board were in attendance as follows:






Wai Man Chin, Vice Chairman (absent)





John Mattis 





Adrian C. Hunte 





Eileen Henry  





Thomas Walsh






Frank Franco




 
Also Present 



Chris Kehoe, Deputy Director for Planning   





Joshua Subin, Assistant Town attorney 


*



*



*
ADOPTION OF MEETING MINUTES FOR JANUARY 16, 2019
So moved, seconded, with all in favor saying "aye".
Mr. Thomas Walsh stated I have an amendment to the minutes. There are a number of cases that was actually me.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated and we’ve made that correction. We’ll make sure that the stenographer knows.

Mr. John Mattis stated I move that we approve the minutes as corrected.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 

Mr. David Douglas stated the minutes as corrected are adopted. 


*



*



*
ADJOURNED PUBLIC HEARINGS:
A. Case No. 2018-20 
Application of Lloyd Amster, on behalf of Pike Plaza Associates, LLC for an area variance for a proposed free standing sign located at 2050 E. Main Street.

Mr. Steve Chester stated good evening; nice to be here. I’m Steve Chester from Signs Ink representing Lloyd Amster from Pike Plaza. As you can see from the picture we have up there that’s the temporary sign we have in place of the one that was run over by a car. Now we want to replace it with something a bit larger, not too much larger, but similar in size; 90 square feet where 48 is allowed. We’re going to move it back to the property line which is approximately where the right leg sits so we can take it from there and move it back onto the property to make sure it’s on their property which it wasn’t before. Basically I was told that’s all I had to say.
Mr. Thomas Walsh stated I know that we’ve been waiting on the survey which you have provided and I know we need an as-built survey, if correct Chris. The actual location is not handwritten in. I have no problems with granting this variance as stated on this proposal.

Mr. David Douglas asked anybody else have any comments?

Mr. John Mattis responded yes. This is replacing a sign that had been there for quite a while. It had been over the property line I believe and it was actually non-conforming because it was too large and this is actually a little smaller than what’s been there for years. So those are the extenuating circumstances on this.

Mr. David Douglas asked anybody else?

Mr. Thomas Walsh asked anybody else in the audience should comment? I make a motion to close the public hearing on case #2018-20 for Pike’s Plaza Associates.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 

Mr. David Douglas stated the public hearing is closed.

Mr. Thomas Walsh stated I make a motion to grant on case #2018-20 an area variance for a freestanding sign Pike’s Plaza from 40 square feet to 90 square feet which is a 87 1/2 % variance. The applicant is hereby granted an area variance for a freestanding sign, Pike’s Plaza. Conditions of approval are as follows: the applicant must install an additional landscaping at the base of the sign to the satisfaction of the Director of Technical Services. The applicant is advised an as-built survey is required to be submitted which will clearly demonstrate that all planning in the sign post and foundation are located entirely out of the New York State DOT right-of-way and apply and obtain a building permit within 12 months of this approval. This is a type II SEQRA application.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 

Mr. David Douglas stated your variance is granted.

Mr. Steve Chester stated thank you very much.
B. Case No. 2016-24
Hudson Ridge Wellness Center, Inc. and Hudson Education and Wellness Center for an area variance from the requirement that a hospital in a residential district must have frontage on a State Road for this property located at 2016 Quaker Ridge Road, Croton-on-Hudson, NY.
Mr. David Douglas stated I think we were going to adjourn that to May.
Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I think May, yes.

Mr. John Mattis stated I’ll make a motion to adjourn case #2016-24 to the May meeting.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 

Mr. David Douglas stated that case is adjourned to May.



*



*



*
NEW PUBLIC HEARING:
A. Case No. 2018-24 
Application of Dr. Ravikumar, for property of Richard DeLorenzo for an existing real estate office seeking approval from the Planning Board for a Site Plan and Special Permit for a medical office located at 2 Ogden Ave.

Mr. Richard DeLorenzo stated good evening. I’m actually the seller, Richard DeLorenzo and Tom Leigh the architect was supposed to be here. I guess he was delayed. I think we had gone before the Planning Board and met the requirements of the Planning Board. They gave us the approvals at the last meeting. The three things that were necessary I think were the -- upon a state road. This is for a medical permit state road which we met. We’re right on Route 202 and within a thousand feet of the hospital. I think we’re 539 feet from the hospital. So the only thing remaining was the variance from 20,000 down to 13,000 and change. The Planning Board approved all the parking requirements and issued their approval last meeting. I was trying to get somebody – there were four neighbors, one of which the next door neighbor came to the Planning Board meeting and testified that he had no objections to it. Val Santucci, VS Construction was at the Planning Board meeting and I was going to ask him to speak at the public hearing but I discussed it with him and he said he had no objection to it. In fact, he’s putting in a medical facility across the road. The third one across the street, the old Paritzky dental office, a young couple took that over. They were going to come but then they had to work so they weren’t able to come but they did tell me that they had no objections to the application and so forth. I didn’t ask him if they had an objection to putting it down to 13,000 square feet because I didn’t think they’d have an opinion on that, but they said they had no objection to medical use. I think Chris has looked into it and I think I didn’t see any objections to the variance application. And then I think there’s a couple of setback requirements also.
Mr. John Mattis stated as I understand it what the Planning Board approved had two changes from what was submitted to us. There’ll be two less parking spaces than what was shown on the original plan and one less treatment room. 

Mr. Richard DeLorenzo stated that’s right.

Mr. John Mattis stated so we don’t have that but we’ll reference that it has to be according to what was approved at the Planning Board.

Mr. Richard DeLorenzo stated it’s in the – do you have a copy of the Planning Board resolution?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded no. I probably should have given them – we told them that the Planning Board was contemplating approving it last month and then they were told at the work session that the Planning Board did approve it but I didn’t provide them the resolution.

Mr. Richard DeLorenzo stated that’s in the Planning Board resolution that it’s going to go from four treatment rooms to three treatment rooms.

Mr. John Mattis asked and I think it was from 12 parking to 10 was it?

Mr. Richard DeLorenzo responded they agreed to the parking also.

Mr. John Mattis stated that’s fine with us. That building’s been used – you’ve been giving real estate classes so it’s been kind of a business use anyway. None of the physical area of the building is going to change on the outside. It’s going to be the same. It’s going to be renovated inside. So for all intensive purposes nobody will see anything different. 

Mr. Richard DeLorenzo stated 50 years I’ll be there in June. Here’s Tom Leigh – 50 years in June. I hope we close by then. 

Mr. John Mattis stated let’s see if your architect has anything to say.

Mr. Tom Leigh stated hi. Sorry I’m late. I was down county. I understand you have approved the zoning variances.

Mr. John Mattis stated that’s what we’re talking about. Not yet.

Mr. Tom Leigh stated the Planning Board has run us through the wringer to come up with a suitable solution that everybody was happy with. We ended up reducing the number of treatment rooms to three and reducing the number of parking spaces as well. We had the ability to pull one car into a loading space. This is an old plan.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated it’s fine because the Zoning Board is not interested, necessarily, in parking. 

Mr. Tom Leigh stated we have the front door is the accessible entry into the building. The basement will not be used. The upstairs will not be used. There will be three cars for staff, including the doctor, and three cars for patients with overflow if necessary on the right side of the parking lot. We won’t be parking in the street. Right now Mr. DeLorenzo has a real estate teaching school at his house and we don’t exceed six cars there now. We pushed the parking spaces about five feet, took out the stone retaining wall, pushed it five feet more onto the lawn area so that we can have backup room behind the cars that are pointing towards 202. The doctor’s happy with the layout. He’s looking forward to moving in. 
Mr. John Mattis stated I think the variances that are requested for lot size and the setbacks are fine. I don’t think there’s any question or anybody will have any problem with this but I’d like to defer to my colleagues for their comments. 

Ms. Adrian Hunte stated I concur.

Mr. Frank Franco stated I concur.

Mr. Thomas Walsh stated I concur. It’s an existing property. You’re not changing the footprint of it. I have no issues.

Ms. Eileen Henry stated agreed.

Mr. John Mattis stated since there’s nobody in the audience to speak I’m going to move that we close the public hearing on case #2018-24.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 

Mr. David Douglas stated the public hearing is closed.

Mr. John Mattis stated I move that we approve the following variances: the lot area from 20,000 square feet to 13,429 square feet; the front yard setback to Crompond Road from 40 feet to 27.9 feet; the front yard setback to Ogden Road from 40 feet to 28.2 feet; and the rear yard setback from 50 feet to 37.6 feet. And as a condition of this approval, the applicant must obtain a building permit and any other required permits and submit an as-built survey. I’ll just mention again that those variances are not changing any of the dimensions that are on the property now and as Mr. DeLorenzo noted, it will be there 50 years, so it’s existed that way.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated the building is not enlarging at all but…

Mr. John Mattis stated just the parking.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated the new retaining wall, some changes to the parking area.

Mr. Richard DeLorenzo stated it’s been the same for 50 years; it will be 50 years in June.

Mr. John Mattis stated and this is a type II SEQRA and no further compliance is required.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 

Mr. David Douglas stated the variances you’re seeking are granted.

Mr. Tom Leigh stated thank you. 



*



*



*
NEW BUSINESS:
A. Case No. 2019-1 
Receive and file a Legal Memorandum from Zoning Board Counsel to the Zoning Board regarding jurisdictional, standing and consistency issues related to a request by Ralph G. Mastromonaco.

Mr. David Douglas stated we have one last item which we are going to adjourn until April and that’s case #2019-1.

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked do you need a motion to do that?
Mr. David Douglas stated I guess we need a motion. 

Mr. John Mattis stated I’ll make a motion that we adjourn that case, case #2019-1 to the April meeting. 

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 

Mr. David Douglas stated it’s adjourned.

*



*



*
ADJOURNMENT

Mr. John Mattis stated I move that we adjourn the meeting. 
Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 
Mr. David Douglas stated meeting is adjourned.

*



*



*
NEXT MEETING DATE: 
WEDNESDAY, APRIL 17, 2019
4

